|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Compiled AASB Standard | AASB 1054 |

Australian Additional Disclosures

This compiled Standard applies to annual periods beginning on or after 1 July 2021. Earlier application is permitted for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014 that end before 1 July 2021. It incorporates relevant amendments made up to and including 6 March 2020.

Prepared on 21 July 2021 by the staff of the Australian Accounting Standards Board.

Compilation no. 5

Compilation date: 30 June 2021



Obtaining copies of Accounting Standards

Compiled versions of Standards, original Standards and amending Standards (see Compilation Details) are available on the AASB website: www.aasb.gov.au.

Australian Accounting Standards Board

PO Box 204

Collins Street West

Victoria 8007

AUSTRALIA

Phone: (03) 9617 7600

E-mail: standard@aasb.gov.au

Website: www.aasb.gov.au

Other enquiries

Phone: (03) 9617 7600

E-mail: standard@aasb.gov.au

COPYRIGHT

© Commonwealth of Australia 2021

This work is copyright. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, no part may be reproduced by any process without prior written permission. Reproduction within Australia in unaltered form (retaining this notice) is permitted for personal and non-commercial use subject to the inclusion of an acknowledgment of the source. Requests and enquiries concerning reproduction and rights should be addressed to The National Director, Australian Accounting Standards Board, PO Box 204, Collins Street West, Victoria 8007.

Contents

Comparison with IFrs Standards

Accounting Standard

AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures*

from paragraph

**Objective 1**

**Application 3**

**Definitions 6**

**Compliance with Australian Accounting Standards 7**

**Reporting Framework 8**

**General Purpose or Special Purpose Financial Statements 9**

**Information about special purpose financial statements 9A**

**Audit Fees 10**

**Imputation Credits 12**

**Reconciliation of Net Operating Cash Flow to Profit (Loss) 16**

**IFRS Standard Not Yet Issued in Australia 17**

**APPENDIX**

**A Australian simplified disclosures for Tier 2 entities**

**IMPLEMENTATION GUIDANCE AND ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES FOR   
NOT-FOR-PROFIT PRIVATE SECTOR ENTITIES**

**COMPILATION DETAILS**

**BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS**

**BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS ON AASB 2019-4**

**BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS ON AASB 2019-5**

Australian Accounting Standard AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures* (as amended) is set out in paragraphs 1 – 17 and Appendix A. All the paragraphs have equal authority. Paragraphs in **bold type** state the main principles. AASB 1054 is to be read in the context of other Australian Accounting Standards, including AASB 1048 *Interpretation of Standards*, which identifies the Australian Accounting Interpretations, and AASB 1057 *Application of Australian Accounting Standards*. In the absence of explicit guidance, AASB 108 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors* provides a basis for selecting and applying accounting policies.

Comparison with IFRS Standards

AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures* includes disclosure requirements and definitions which are additional to International Financial Reporting Standards issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB).

Compliance with AASB 1054 is not needed for IFRS compliance, with the exception of paragraph 17.

# Accounting Standard AASB 1054

The Australian Accounting Standards Board made Accounting Standard AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures* under section 334 of the *Corporations Act 2001* on 11 May 2011.

This compiled version of AASB 1054 applies to annual periods beginning on or after 1 July 2021. It incorporates relevant amendments contained in other AASB Standards made by the AASB up to and including 6 March 2020 (see Compilation Details).

Accounting Standard AASB 1054

Australian Additional Disclosures

Objective

1. The objective of this Standard is to set out Australian-specific disclosure requirements that are in addition to disclosure requirements in International Financial Reporting Standards.

Application

1. [Deleted by the AASB]
2. **This Standard applies to *annual reporting periods*** **beginning on or after** **1 July 2011.**

[Note: For application dates of paragraphs changed or added by an amending Standard, see Compilation Details.]

1. **This Standard, or individual disclosure requirements, may be applied to annual reporting periods** **beginning on or after** **1 January 2005** **but before 1 July 2011, provided that AASB 2011-1 *Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards arising from the Trans-Tasman Convergence Project*, or its relevant individual amendments, is also adopted early for the same period. When an entity applies this Standard, or individual disclosure requirements, to such an annual reporting period, it shall disclose that fact.**
2. [Deleted by the AASB]

5A–

5C [Deleted by the AASB]

Definitions

1. The following terms are used in this Standard with the meanings specified.

*Annual reporting period* means the financial year or similar period to which annual financial statements relate.

*Special purpose financial statements* are financial statements other than general purpose financial statements.

Compliance with Australian Accounting Standards

1. An entity whose financial statements comply with Australian Accounting Standards shall make an explicit and unreserved statement of such compliance in the notes. An entity shall not describe financial statements as complying with Australian Accounting Standards unless they comply with all the requirements of Australian Accounting Standards.

Reporting Framework

1. An entity shall disclose in the notes:
   1. the statutory basis or other reporting framework, if any, under which the financial statements are prepared; and
   2. whether, for the purposes of preparing the financial statements, it is a for-profit or not-for-profit entity.

General Purpose or Special Purpose Financial Statements

1. An entity shall disclose in the notes whether the financial statements are general purpose financial statements or *special purpose financial statements.*

Information about special purpose financial statements

9A A not-for-profit private sector entitythat prepares special purpose financial statements shall:

* 1. disclose the basis on which the decision to prepare special purpose financial statements was made;
  2. where the entity has interests in other entities – disclose either:
  3. whether or not its subsidiaries and investments in associates or joint ventures have been consolidated or equity accounted in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements* or AASB 128 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*, as appropriate. If the entity has not consolidated its subsidiaries or equity accounted its investments in associates or joint ventures consistently with those requirements, it shall disclose that fact, and the reasons why; or
  4. that the entity has not determined whether its interests in other entities give rise to interests in subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures, provided it is not required by legislation to make such an assessment for the purpose of assessing its financial reporting requirements and has not made such an assessment;
  5. for each material accounting policy applied and disclosed in the financial statements that does not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128), disclose an indication of how it does not comply; or if such an assessment has not been made, disclose that fact; and
  6. disclose whether or not the financial statements overall comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) or that such an assessment has not been made.

9B *Implementation guidance and illustrative examples for not-for-profit private sector entities* accompanies this Standard. It illustrates the application of the requirements in paragraph 9A and their relationship to the requirements in AASB 101 *Presentation of Financial Statements* for the disclosure of an entity’s significant accounting policies.

Audit Fees

1. An entity shall disclose fees to each auditor or reviewer, including any network firm, separately for:
   1. the audit or review of the financial statements; and
   2. all other services performed during the reporting period.
2. For paragraph 10(b) above, an entity shall describe the nature of other services.

Imputation Credits

1. The term ‘imputation credits’ is used in paragraphs 13-15 to also mean ‘franking credits’. The disclosures required by paragraphs 13 and 15 shall be made separately in respect of any New Zealand imputation credits and any Australian imputation credits.
2. An entity shall disclose the amount of imputation credits available for use in subsequent reporting periods.
3. For the purposes of determining the amount required to be disclosed in accordance with paragraph 13, entities may have:
   1. imputation credits that will arise from the payment of the amount of the provision for income tax;
   2. imputation debits that will arise from the payment of dividends recognised as a liability at the reporting date; and
   3. imputation credits that will arise from the receipt of dividends recognised as receivables at the reporting date.
4. Where there are different classes of investors with different entitlements to imputation credits, disclosures shall be made about the nature of those entitlements for each class where this is relevant to an understanding of them.

Reconciliation of Net Operating Cash Flow to Profit (Loss)

1. When an entity uses the direct method to present its statement of cash flows, the financial statements shall provide a reconciliation of the net cash flow from operating activities to profit (loss).

IFRS Standard Not Yet Issued in Australia

1. When an IFRS Standard has been issued by the International Accounting Standards Board but the equivalent Australian Accounting Standard has yet to be issued by the AASB, an entity intending to comply with IFRS Standards shall disclose the information specified in paragraphs 30 and 31 of AASB 108 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors* in relation to that IFRS Standard.

Appendix A  
Australian simplified disclosures for Tier 2 entities

*This appendix is an integral part of the Standard.*

AusA1 Paragraphs 7–16 do not apply to entities preparing general purpose financial statements that apply AASB 1060 *General Purpose Financial Statements – Simplified Disclosures for For-Profit and Not-for-Profit Tier 2 Entities.*

Implementation guidance and illustrative examples for not-for-profit private sector entities

*The following implementation guidance and illustrative examples accompany, but are not part of, AASB 1054* Australian Additional Disclosures. *They illustrate aspects of AASB 1054 but are not intended to provide interpretative guidance.*

1. The AASB has prepared this guidance and examples to explain and illustrate the application of the requirements in paragraph 9A of this Standard and their relationship to the requirements in AASB 101 *Presentation of Financial Statements* for the disclosure of a not-for-profit private sector entity’s significant accounting policies. These requirements apply to entities applying this Standard, including those required by legislation to comply. An entity preparing special purpose financial statements that is not specifically required to comply with AASB 1054 may elect not to comply with these requirements, however, is encouraged to do so.
2. The table below has been provided for ease of reference to illustrate the types of entities that would be generally within the scope of the requirements in paragraph 9A of this Standard, but some entities may have different specific requirements.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Entity** | **In scope/out of scope** |
| **1** | **For-profit private and for-profit public sector entities preparing special purpose financial statements** | Not in scope |
| **2** | **Not-for-profit private sector entities** |  |
|  | *Charities registered with the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission (ACNC)* |  |
|  | * that have annual revenue of $250,000 or more (ie medium and large charities), preparing special purpose financial statements and required to comply with the ACNC reporting requirements for such financial statements | In scope, must comply with AASB 1054 |
|  | * that have annual revenue of less than $250,000 (ie small charities) | Not in scope |
|  | * that have annual revenue of $250,000 or more, preparing special purpose financial statements and not required to comply with the ACNC reporting requirements for such financial statements | Not in scope |
|  | *Not-for-profit entities not registered with ACNC* |  |
|  | * lodging special purpose financial statements with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC) under the *Corporations Act 2001* (eg companies limited by guarantee) | In scope, must comply with AASB 1054 |
|  | * required by Federal or State/Territory legislation to prepare financial statements in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards or accounting standards (eg incorporated associations, co-operatives and charitable fundraising organisations), that are preparing special purpose financial statements and not specifically required to comply with AASB 1054 | Not in scope |
| **3** | **Other not-for-profit entities, including not-for-profit public sector entities, entities not specified above and entities not required to comply with AASB 1054 by legislation or otherwise** | Not in scope |

1. The following flowchart summarises some of the key decisions in determining how to apply the disclosure requirements in paragraph 9A of this Standard in relation to special purpose financial statements.
2. In disclosing the information required by paragraph 9A of this Standard, entities are not expected to provide quantitative information, or reconciliations, where accounting policies do not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.

Chart 1 – Not-for-profit private sector entities preparing special purpose financial statements

No

Is the entity required by legislation for the purposes of assessing its financial reporting requirements to determine whether or not its interests in other entities give rise to interests in subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures as defined in AASB 10 or AASB 128?

Does the entity have any subsidiaries as defined in AASB 10 or investments in associates or joint ventures as defined in AASB 128?

Has the entity consolidated its subsidiaries or equity accounted its investments in associates or joint ventures in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128 as appropriate?

Disclose that fact and the reasons why (paragraph 9A(b) – see example 3)

Disclose that fact (paragraph 9A(b) – see example 1)

**Accounting policy assessment step 1**

Assess whether each material accounting policy applied and disclosed in the financial statements complies with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128).

Disclose that fact (paragraph 9A(b) – see example 2)

Yes

Yes

Yes

Yes

No

No

No

Has the entity assessed whether or not its interests in other entities give rise to interests in subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures?

For each material accounting policy, no disclosure of compliance is required (paragraph 9A(c) –   
see examples 1, 2 & 3)

For each material accounting policy, disclose the non-assessment (paragraph 9A(c) – see   
examples 6 & 7)

**Accounting policy assessment step 2**

Based on the accounting policy assessment in step 1, with regard to the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128), disclose whether or not the financial statements overall (paragraph 9A(d)):

1. comply (there are no instances of non-compliance or non-assessment) – see examples 1, 2 & 3;
2. do not comply (there are one or more instances of non-compliance) – see examples 4, 5 & 6; or
3. compliance has not been assessed (there are one or more instances where compliance / non-compliance have not been assessed) – see examples 6 & 7.

For each material accounting policy, disclose an indication of how the policy does not comply (paragraph 9A(c) –   
see examples 4, 5 & 6)

Complies

Does not comply

Not assessed

Disclosure of accounting policies

1. Not-for-profit private sector entities required to apply AASB 1054 in their special purpose financial statements (including those lodged with ASIC or the ACNC), whether consolidated or unconsolidated, are also required to apply AASB 101 and AASB 108 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*, including:
2. paragraph 15 of AASB 101, which requires the fair presentation of financial statements;
3. paragraphs 10-12 of AASB 108, which address the selection of accounting policies in the absence of an Australian Accounting Standard that specifically applies to a transaction, other event or condition; and
4. paragraph 117 of AASB 101, which requires disclosure of significant accounting policies comprising the measurement basis (or bases) and the other accounting policies used that are relevant to an understanding of the financial statements.

As a result, sufficient information to enable users of special purpose financial statements to obtain an understanding of the accounting policies adopted is required to be disclosed. This includes where an entity has selected and applied accounting policies that differ from the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements* or AASB 128 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*).

Accounting policy assessment step 1: Assessing compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) at the accounting policy level

1. Paragraph 9A(c) of this Standard requires an entity, for each material accounting policy applied and disclosed in the financial statements to first assess, based on already known information, whether that policy complies with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128), does not comply, or compliance has not been assessed. An entity is not expected to perform a detailed assessment of recognition and measurement differences if that has not already been performed.
2. Using those assessments:
   1. an entity discloses for those policies not complying with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) or not assessed for compliance, an indication of how it does not comply or that such an assessment has not been made; or
   2. if the material accounting policies applied and disclosed in the financial statements comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) no additional disclosures are required.
3. Where an entity’s accounting policies do not comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128), the presentation of the disclosure providing an indication of that non-compliance may differ depending on the extent of non-compliance. Entities may choose to provide disclosures for non-compliance and non-assessed policies in one place or placed with each accounting policy disclosed in the financial statements as appropriate. For example:
   1. an entity may choose to disclose which Australian Accounting Standards they have not complied with and provide details of the non-compliance in one place for example within the basis of preparation note, where the instance of non-compliance are not extensive (see Example 4 below); or alternatively
   2. where the instances of non-compliance are extensive, details of the non-compliance may be provided within the relevant accounting policy note (see Example 5 below).

Accounting policy assessment step 2: Disclosing whether or not the financial statements comply overall with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) or that compliance has not been assessed

1. Based on the assessment in paragraph 9A(c), paragraph 9A(d) then requires an entity to disclose whether or not overall the material accounting policies applied and disclosed in the financial statements comply (that is there are no instances of non-compliance or non-assessment) (see Examples 1, 2 and 3 below) or do not comply (there are one or more instances of non-compliance) with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) (see Examples 4, 5 and 6 below), or that an assessment has not been made (there are one or more instances of compliance / non-compliance not having been assessed) (see Examples 6 and 7 below).
2. Based on the AASB’s research, some of the most frequent examples of non-compliance with recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards include:
   1. in accounting for income, recognition of grant income for a specified time period, or which has no conditions that need to be met, is deferred until the related expenses are incurred, or all grant income is deferred, without assessing whether a performance obligation exists, which does not comply with AASB 15 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* or AASB 1058 *Income of Not-for-Profit Entities*;
   2. in accounting for property, plant and equipment, assets were not depreciated based on their useful lives, which does not comply with AASB 116 *Property, Plant and Equipment*;
   3. in accounting for impairments, the recoverable amount for impairment testing was calculated on an undiscounted basis, which does not comply with AASB 136 *Impairment of Assets*; and
   4. in accounting for employee benefits, the long-term provision for long service leave is not recognised, or not discounted, which does not comply with AASB 119 *Employee Benefits*.

Application of the consolidation and equity accounting requirements

1. In relation to paragraph 9A(b) of this Standard, information about the accounting for subsidiaries and investments in associates and joint ventures is fundamental for a user’s understanding of the scope of the financial statements. Some entities are required to determine their financial reporting requirements based on the application of recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards, including consolidation, for example a proprietary company subject to section 45A of the *Corporations Act 2001* is required to determine whether it is a small or large proprietary company on a consolidated basis (ie the parent and the entities it controls (subsidiaries)) in accordance with the accounting standards even if the standards do not otherwise apply to some or all of the companies concerned. Other entities, typically lodging financial reports with the ACNC, make their assessments based on individual entity circumstances only. In instances where legislation does not require assessment on a consolidated basis, and an entity has not made an assessment of whether its interests in other entities are subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures, an entity shall make a statement that they have not been assessed (see Example 2 below).
2. Exemptions from consolidation of subsidiaries are provided in AASB 10, paragraphs 4(a) and Aus4.1 (as modified by paragraph Aus4.2), including when the entity is a wholly-owned subsidiary and its ultimate parent produces consolidated financial statements that are available for public use and comply with accounting standards. Directors preparing special purpose financial statements might have other reasons for non-consolidation of some or all of an entity’s subsidiaries, and paragraph 9A(b) requires these reasons to be disclosed (see Example 3 below).
3. The following illustrative examples are provided:

| **Scenario/Example** | | **1** | **2** | **3** | **4** | **5** | **6** | **7** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Reporting Framework** | **ACNC** | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ |  | ✓ |  | ✓ |
| **Corporations Act 2001** |  |  |  | ✓ |  | ✓ |  |
| **Subsidiaries** | **Yes** | ✓ | Not  assessed | ✓ |  |  |  |  |
| **No** |  |  | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ |
| **Consolidated** | **Yes** | ✓ | n/a |  | n/a | n/a | n/a | n/a |
| **No** |  |  |
| **Partially** |  |  | ✓ |
| **Associates / Joint Ventures** | **Yes** | ✓ | Not assessed | ✓ |  |  |  |  |
| **No** |  |  | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ |
| **Equity accounted** | **Yes** | ✓ |  |  | n/a | n/a | n/a | n/a |
| **No** |  | ✓ |  |
| **Partially** |  |  | ✓ |
| **Material accounting policies comply with all recognition and measurement requirements (except for AASB 10 or AASB 128)** | **Yes** | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ |  |  |  |  |
| **No** |  |  |  | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ |  |
| **Not assessed** |  |  |  |  |  | ✓ | ✓ |
| **Financial statements overall comply with all recognition and measurement requirements (except for AASB 10 or AASB128)** | **Yes** | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ |  |  |  |  |
| **No** |  |  |  | ✓ | ✓ | ✓ |  |
| **Not assessed** |  |  |  |  |  |  | ✓ |

1. The following examples illustrate how an entity might apply the disclosure requirements in paragraph 9A of this Standard within the context of the requirements in AASB 101 and AASB 108 referred to in paragraph IG5 above to the special purpose financial statements they prepare, on the basis of the limited facts presented. Although some aspects of the examples might be present in actual fact patterns, all relevant facts and circumstances of a particular fact pattern need to be evaluated when applying disclosure requirements of this Standard.

| # | Example | Illustrative disclosure |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1 | *Compliance with all recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards including AASB 10 and AASB 128*  Charity A Inc, a not-for-profit parent, prepares consolidated special purpose financial statements that:   * consolidate all its subsidiaries in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 10; * equity account all its investments in associates and joint ventures in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 128; and * apply accounting policies that comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. | Charity A Inc is a not-for-profit entity. The Members of the Governing / Management Committee are of the opinion that the Association is not a reporting entity as users may obtain the financial information they require upon request. These special purpose financial statements have therefore been prepared in order to meet the requirements of the [*Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012* / insert further details of the not-for-profit reporting framework under which the financial statements are prepared]*.*  Charity A Inc has consolidated all its subsidiaries consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements* and equity accounted for its investments in associates and joint ventures in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 128 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*.  These consolidated special purpose financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. |
| 2 | *Compliance with all recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards except for AASB 10 and AASB 128 (interests in other entities not assessed)*  Charity B Inc, a not-for-profit entity, prepares special purpose financial statements that:   * do not consolidate or equity account any entities as Charity B Inc did not determine whether its interests in other entities give rise to interests in subsidiaries or investments in associates or joint ventures; and * apply accounting policies that comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.   The legislative framework in which Charity B Inc operates does not require it to identify subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures to determine its financial reporting requirements. | Charity B Inc is a not-for-profit entity. In the opinion of the Management Committee, Charity B Inc is not a reporting entity as its users may request the financial information they need. These special purpose financial statements have been prepared for distribution to members and for the purposes of fulfilling the reporting requirements under the [*Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012* / insert further details of the not-for-profit reporting framework under which the financial statements are prepared].  Charity B Inc has not assessed whether it has relationships with other entities which, for financial reporting purposes, might be considered subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures as it is not required by the [*Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012*] to do so.  These special purpose financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for the requirements set out in AASB 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements* or AASB 128 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*). |
| 3 | *Compliance with all recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards except for AASB 10 and AASB 128 (some subsidiaries not consolidated and some associates and joint ventures not equity accounted)*  MNO Ltd, a parent that is a charity, prepares partially consolidated special purpose financial statements that:   * consolidate some but not all of its subsidiaries (and are therefore inconsistent with the requirements set out in AASB 10); * do not equity account all its investments in associates and investments in joint ventures in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 128; and * apply accounting policies to those partially consolidated financial statements that comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128). | MNO Ltd, a not-for-profit entity, has prepared special purpose financial statements as, in the opinion of the Directors, it is unlikely there are users of these financial statements who are not in a position to require the preparation of reports tailored to their information needs. Accordingly, these financial statements have been prepared to satisfy the Directors’ reporting requirements under the [*Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012 /* insert further details of the not-for-profit reporting framework under which the financial statements are prepared].  These financial statements do not consolidate all of MNO Ltd’s subsidiaries or equity account all its investments in associates and investments in joint ventures as the Directors [did not perform a detailed assessment of all of MNO Ltd’s relationships with other entities, and instead elected to only consolidate those entities MNO Ltd has a 100% ownership interest in / insert an explanation of why some subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures are not consolidated / equity accounted.]  MNO Ltd’s partially consolidated special purpose financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for the requirements set out in AASB 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements* or AASB 128 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*). |
| 4 | *Known non-compliance with all recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards that is* ***not*** *extensive*  XYZ Ltd, a not-for-profit entity that is not a charity, determined that it does not have any subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures (and therefore requirements set out in AASB 10 and AASB 128 are not applicable) and prepares special purpose financial statements that apply material accounting policies that do not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. The differences are not extensive. | XYZ Ltd, a not-for-profit entity, has prepared special purpose financial statements as, in the opinion of the Directors, it is unlikely there are users of these financial statements who are not in a position to require the preparation of reports tailored to their information needs. Accordingly, these financial statements have been prepared to satisfy the Directors’ reporting requirements under the *Corporations Act 2001*.  These special purpose financial statements do not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.  The recognition and measurement requirements that have not been complied with are those specified in AASB 15 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* and AASB 1058 *Income of Not-for-Profit Entities* as, in accounting for income, recognition of all grant income has been deferred [[until the related expenses are incurred without assessing whether there are enforceable performance obligations to transfer a good or service to a third party which are sufficiently specific to know when the performance obligation has been satisfied] / [where the grant is for multi-years without assessing whether there is a performance obligation or the grantor retains control of the remainder of the grant at the end of each year] / insert further details including an indication of how material recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards have not been complied with]. |
| 5 | *Known non-compliance with all recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards that* ***is*** *extensive*  Charity D Inc, a not-for-profit entity, does not have any subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures (and therefore requirements set out in AASB 10 and AASB 128 are not applicable) and prepares special purpose financial statements that apply material accounting policies that do not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. Although the differences have not been quantified, they are extensive and an indication of the differences are presented with the appropriate note disclosing the accounting policy. | Charity D Inc, a not-for-profit entity, has prepared special purpose financial statements as, in the opinion of the Management Committee, it is unlikely there are users of these financial statements who are not in a position to require the preparation of reports tailored to their information needs. Accordingly, these financial statements have been prepared to satisfy the Management Committee’s reporting requirements under the [*Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012* / insert further details of the not-for-profit reporting framework under which the financial statements are prepared].  These special purpose financial statements do not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.  [The material accounting policies adopted in the special purpose financial statements are set out in notes X-Y and indicate how the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards have not been complied with.  …  Note X: Revenue  …  All grant income has been deferred upon receipt and not recognised as revenue until the related expenses are incurred, without assessing whether enforceable performance obligations exist. This does not comply with AASB 15 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* or AASB 1058 *Income of Not-for-Profit Entities.*  *…*  Note Y: Employee Benefits  …  Long-term provision recognised for long service leave has been measured on the undiscounted basis which does not comply with AASB 119 *Employee Benefits.*  …] |
| 6 | *At least one material accounting policy not assessed for compliance with recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (combined with known non-compliance with recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards)*  MLK Ltd, a not-for-profit entity, does not have any subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures (and therefore requirements set out in AASB 10 and AASB 128 are not applicable) and prepares special purpose financial statements that apply some material accounting policies that do not comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards and some material accounting policies that have not been assessed for compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. | MLK Ltd is a not-for-profit entity. In the opinion of the Directors Charity E Ltd is not a reporting entity as its users may request the financial information they need. These special purpose financial statements have been prepared for distribution to members and for the purposes of fulfilling the requirements of the *Corporations Act 2001*.  These special purpose financial statements do not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.  The material accounting policies adopted in the special purpose financial statements include:   * [deferring all grant income upon receipt and not recognising as revenue until the related expenses are incurred, without assessing whether enforceable performance obligations exist, which does not comply with AASB 15 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* or AASB 1058 *Income of Not-for-Profit Entities*; * insert further details including an indication of how material recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards have not been complied with].   The material accounting policies disclosed in note X that have not been assessed for compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements of Australian Accounting Standards include:   * Long-service leave; and * Impairment of assets. |
| 7 | *At least one material accounting policy not assessed for compliance with recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (all other material accounting policies comply with recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards)*  Charity F Inc, a not-for-profit entity, does not have any subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures (and therefore requirements set out in AASB 10 and AASB 128 are not applicable) and prepares special purpose financial statements that apply some material accounting policies that have not been assessed for compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. All other material accounting policies comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. | Charity F Inc, a not-for-profit entity, has prepared special purpose financial statements as, in the opinion of the Management Committee, it is unlikely there are users of these financial statements who are not in a position to require the preparation of reports tailored to their information needs. Accordingly, these financial statements have been prepared to satisfy the Management Committee’s reporting requirements under [the *Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012* / insert details of the not-for-profit reporting framework under which the financial statements are prepared].  Charity F Inc has not assessed whether these special purpose financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.  [The material accounting policies disclosed in note X that have not been assessed for compliance with Australian Accounting Standards include:   * Recognition of income; and * Long-service leave.]   OR  [The material accounting policies adopted in the special purpose financial statements are set out in notes X-Y and indicate how they have not been assessed for compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.  …  Note X: Revenue  All grant income has been deferred upon receipt and not recognised as revenue until the related expenses are incurred, and has not been assessed for compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.  *…*  Note Y: Employee Benefits  …  Long-term provision recognised for long service leave has been measured to reflect the directors best estimate of the amounts payable for those employees expected to achieve seven years of service at the reporting date, and has not been assessed for compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.] |

Compilation details  
Accounting Standard AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures* (as amended)

This compiled Standard applies to annual periods beginning on or after 1 July 2021. It takes into account amendments up to and including 6 March 2020 and was prepared on 21 July 2021 by the staff of the Australian Accounting Standards Board (AASB).

This compilation is not a separate Accounting Standard made by the AASB. Instead, it is a representation of AASB 1054 (May 2011) as amended by other Accounting Standards, which are listed in the table below.

Table of Standards

| Standard | Date made | FRL identifier | Commence-ment date | Effective date *(annual periods  … on or after …)* | Application, saving or transitional provisions |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| AASB 1054 | 11 May 2011 | F2011L00817 | 30 Jun 2011 | *(beginning)* 1 Jul 2011 | see (a) below |
| AASB 2011-2 | 11 May 2011 | F2011L00824 | 30 Jun 2013 | *(beginning)* 1 Jul 2013 | see (b) below |
| AASB 2015-3 | 28 Jan 2015 | F2015L00134 | 30 Jun 2015 | *(beginning)* 1 Jul 2015 | see (c) below |
| AASB 2019-1 | 21 May 2019 | F2019L00966 | 31 Dec 2019 | *(beginning)* 1 Jan 2020 | see (d) below |
| AASB 2019-4 | 21 Nov 2019 | F2019L01584 | 29 Jun 2020 | *(ending)* 30 Jun 2020 | see (e) below |
| AASB 2019-5 | 21 Nov 2019 | F2019L01585 | 31 Dec 2019 | *(beginning)* 1 Jan 2020 | see (d) below |
| AASB 1060 | 6 Mar 2020 | F2020L00288 | 30 Jun 2021 | *(beginning)* 1 Jul 2021 | see (f) below |

(a) Entities may elect to apply this Standard, or individual disclosure requirements, to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2005 but before 1 July 2011, provided that AASB 2011-1 *Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards arising from the Trans-Tasman Convergence Project*, or the relevant individual amendments, is also applied to such periods.

(b) Entities may elect to apply this Standard to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 July 2009 but before 1 July 2013, provided that AASB 1053 *Application of Tiers of Australian Accounting Standards*, AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures* and AASB 2011-1 *Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards arising from the Trans-Tasman Convergence Project* are also applied to such periods.

(c) Entities may elect to apply this Standard to annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014 but before 1 July 2015.

(d) Entities may elect to apply this Standard to annual periods beginning before 1 January 2020.

(e) Entities may elect to apply this Standard to annual periods ending before 30 June 2020.

(f) Entities may elect to apply this Standard to annual periods beginning before 1 July 2021.

Table of amendments to Standard

| Paragraph affected | How affected | By … [paragraph/page] |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 2 | deleted | AASB 2019-1 [page 28] |
| 5 | deleted | AASB 2015-3 [13, 14] |
| 5A-5C (and heading) | added  deleted | AASB 2011-2 [8]  AASB 1060 [page 68] |
| 5A | amended | AASB 2019-5 [5] |
| RDR7.1 | added  deleted | AASB 2011-2 [8]  AASB 1060 [page 68] |
| 9A-9B (and heading) | added | AASB 2019-4 [6] |
| 17 (and heading) | added | AASB 2019-5 [6] |
| Appendix A | added | AASB 1060 [page 68] |

Table of amendments to guidance

| Paragraph affected | How affected | By … [paragraph/page] |
| --- | --- | --- |
| IG1-IG14 (and headings) | added | AASB 2019-4 [7] |

Basis for Conclusions

This Basis for Conclusions accompanies, but is not part of, AASB 1054.

Background

1. This Basis for Conclusions summarises the considerations of the Australian Accounting Standards Board and the Financial Reporting Standards Board (FRSB) of the New Zealand Institute of Chartered Accountants (NZICA) in reaching the conclusions in AASB 1054. It also provides a context for the Boards’ decisions about harmonising the disclosure requirements. It focuses on the issues that the Boards consider to be of greatest significance. Individual Board members gave greater weight to some factors than to others.

Location of Additional Disclosures

1. The Boards discussed the merits of locating the additional domestic disclosure requirements in a separate disclosure standard compared with locating them within topic-based standards, which is the current practice. Some members supported a separate disclosure standard largely on the basis that it would facilitate the topic-based standards being identical to International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs). Other members expressed a preference for locating additional disclosures within topic-based standards for ease of use. On balance, with the benefit of constituent responses to AASB ED 200B / FRSB ED 122 *Proposed Separate Disclosure Standards*, the Boards decided to locate the additional disclosures in separate disclosure standards on the basis that they view bringing the wording of Australian and New Zealand Standards closer to IFRSs as one of the greatest benefits of the Trans-Tasman Convergence project.

Definitions

1. The definition of ‘annual reporting period’ has been retained on the basis that it is used in application paragraphs of AASB Standards, consistent with terminology in the Australian *Corporations Act 2001*.
2. The definition of ‘special purpose financial statements’ has been retained on the basis that it is used in a disclosure requirement related to the AASB’s differential reporting framework.

Audit Fees

1. The AASB and the FRSB have relocated and amended the audit fee disclosure requirements contained in AASB 101 *Presentation of Financial Statements* and NZ IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements* to their respective separate disclosure Standards and harmonised the disclosure requirements across both jurisdictions.
2. The AASB and the FRSB consider that the disclosure of audit fees is a matter of accountability and, given that the accountability environment is similar in both jurisdictions, they should have the same audit fee disclosure requirements. The Boards also took the opportunity to simplify the disclosure requirements on the basis that in recent times both preparers and users have indicated that disclosures in financial statements have become overly complex.
3. The AASB and FRSB noted the usefulness of the notion of ‘related practice’ in audit fee disclosures in AASB 101 and decided to incorporate a similar notion that is common to both jurisdictions in the harmonised disclosures. Accordingly, the Boards decided to include the notion of ‘network firm’ from APES 110 *Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants* issued by Accounting and Professional Ethical Standards Board (APESB) (February 2008) and *Code of Ethics: Independence in Assurance Engagements* issued by the NZICA (September 2008). The Boards also decided not to define or provide explanatory material for ‘network firm’ on the basis that the notion is generally understood and preparers and auditors could refer to the relevant APESB and NZICA pronouncements.
4. The AASB and FRSB note that disclosures are made in the context of the scope of the entity reporting. Accordingly, in the case of a group, disclosures made in accordance with paragraph 10 would include fees paid by the parent and its subsidiaries for each of the parent and its subsidiaries.

Imputation Credits

1. The AASB and the FRSB have relocated the imputation credit disclosure requirements contained in AASB 101 and NZ IAS 12 *Income Taxes* to their respective separate disclosure Standards and to harmonise the disclosure requirements across both jurisdictions.
2. The AASB and the FRSB noted that Australia and New Zealand are among a limited number of jurisdictions that have an imputation tax regime and acknowledge the decision usefulness of information about imputation credits to users of financial information. Accordingly, the AASB and the FRSB decided that these disclosure requirements should be retained.
3. Given that both jurisdictions have disclosure requirements about imputation credits, and that the imputation regimes in each jurisdiction are highly similar, the Boards have harmonised the wording across both jurisdictions. The Boards also took the opportunity to simplify the disclosure requirements on the basis that in recent times both preparers and users have indicated that disclosures in financial statements have become overly complex.

Reconciliation of Net Operating Cash Flow to Profit (Loss)

1. The AASB and the FRSB have relocated the requirement to disclose a reconciliation of net operating cash flow to profit or loss when an entity uses the direct method to present its statement of cash flows [that were contained in AASB 107 *Statement of Cash Flows* and NZ IAS 7 *Statement of Cash Flows*] to their respective separate disclosure standards and to harmonise the disclosure requirements across both jurisdictions.
2. The Boards, in forming the view to retain the requirement for a reconciliation of net operating cash flow to profit or loss, acknowledged the weight of comments received on AASB ED 200B / FRSB ED 122 from constituents who opposed the proposal to remove this requirement.
3. The Boards noted that the IASB has recently considered requiring a reconciliation of net operating cash flow to profit or loss in the context of its Financial Statement Presentation project.

Basis for Conclusions on AASB 2019-4

This Basis for Conclusions accompanies, but is not part of, AASB 1054. The Basis for Conclusions was originally published with AASB 2019-4 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards – Disclosure in Special Purpose Financial Statements of Not-for-Profit Private Sector Entities on Compliance with Recognition and Measurement Requirements.

Introduction

1. This Basis for Conclusions summarises the Australian Accounting Standards Board’s considerations in reaching the conclusions in this Standard. It sets out the reasons why the Board developed the Standard, the approach taken to developing the Standard and the bases for the key decisions made. In making decisions, individual Board members gave greater weight to some factors than to others.

Background

Reasons for issuing this Standard

1. Australia is the only jurisdiction with a ‘reporting entity’ concept that effectively permits entities to self-assess what type of financial reporting they do when they are required by legislation or otherwise (such as by a constitutional document) to prepare financial statements in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards (issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board). Therefore, unlike other jurisdictions, in Australia two similar entities might prepare very different sets of financial statements, one preparing general purpose financial statements using a robust and consistent framework, and the other preparing special purpose financial statements with self-selected requirements. The Board notes that the self-selection is subject to some constraints, imposed by paragraphs 7 and 10 to 12 of AASB 108 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*.
2. Appendix A of AASB 1053 *Application of Tiers of Australian Accounting Standards* defines what a reporting entity is,[[1]](#footnote-2) and Statement of Accounting Concepts SAC 1 *Definition of the Reporting Entity* also sets out the reporting entity concept. Paragraph 41 of SAC 1 states that “Reporting entities shall prepare general purpose financial reports.” [[2]](#footnote-3) In relation to a group, SAC 1 states in paragraph 17 that “the group, which may be termed an economic entity, will be a reporting entity where there exist users dependent on general purpose financial reports for making and evaluating resource allocation decisions regarding the collective operations of the group of entities”.
3. An entity that assesses itself to be a non-reporting entity can therefore prepare special purpose financial statements, which are not necessarily consistent, comparable, transparent or enforceable. In particular, special purpose financial statements do not always comply with the recognition and measurement requirements[[3]](#footnote-4) in Australian Accounting Standards and nor do they always disclose that fact. The Board is aware of the view of some, that this situation is acceptable because, by inference, users of special purpose financial statements can demand any information they need. However, the Board has received feedback that in practice that is often not the case. The Board determined that users should be provided with adequate information to enable them to confidently assess an entity’s level of compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards in special purpose financial statements or be alerted to areas where this has not been assessed, and is therefore unclear. Such disclosures are expected to better support users in identifying where additional information is required.
4. In developing this Standard, the Board considered the findings of AASB Research Report 11 *Review of Special Purpose Financial Statements: Large and Medium Sized Australian Charities* and feedback obtained from the not-for-profit private sector regarding the public interest nature of the sector and the needs of financial statement users with regard to the consistency and transparency of special purpose financial statements.
5. The research examining the reporting practices of large and medium charities lodging financial statements with the ACNC in 2016 estimates that approximately 36% of those charities declared that they were preparing special purpose financial statements based on data obtained from the 2016 Annual Information Statements lodged with the ACNC. It is estimated that, of those charities preparing and lodging special purpose financial statements, approximately 26% state compliance with recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.  30% state non-compliance with the recognition and measurements requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. It is not clear for the remaining 44% whether or not they complied with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.[[4]](#footnote-5) Research also indicates that there are issues with the accuracy of charities stating they are preparing general purpose financial statements.[[5]](#footnote-6)
6. In addition to it being difficult for the researchers to understand the extent of alignment of an entity’s accounting policies to the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards, the researchers were also unable to ascertain whether or not an entity had fully consolidated its subsidiaries or equity accounted all its investments in associates and joint ventures.
7. The Board discussed the results of the research outlined above and also feedback obtained from respondents to user surveys, along with evidence supporting the existence of users of financial statements, including special purpose financial statements.[[6]](#footnote-7) The Board also noted the importance of consistency, comparability, transparency and enforceability in financial reporting to special purpose financial statement users, and that at times users and other stakeholders were unaware that some special purpose financial statements (where the preparation of financial statements in compliance with Australian Accounting Standards is required by legislation or otherwise) did not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards including consolidation. Adoption of the new disclosures in this Standard helps address these issues.
8. The Board was also particularly concerned that the quality of disclosures in a significant number of special purpose financial statements is not adequate to enable a user to determine what additional information they might need. As noted in paragraph BC6 above research indicated that, for 44% of medium and large charities lodging special purpose financial statements with the ACNC, it was unclear to the academics conducting the research whether or not the entities in question complied with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. The Board considers this to be unacceptable given the feedback received from users regarding consistency and transparency of special purpose financial statements including comparability of the recognition and measurement requirements (refer paragraph BC5 above).
9. In light of the Board’s current broader project proposing to remove the ability for certain entities to prepare special purpose financial statements when they are required to comply with Australian Accounting Standards,[[7]](#footnote-8) the Board considered whether it was necessary and timely to require an entity preparing special purpose financial statements to disclose whether or not the accounting policies applied in the financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. These new disclosures are an interim measure aimed at addressing these concerns given the project proposing to remove special purpose financial statements will take some time, particularly for the not-for-profit entities.
10. In considering whether such disclosure was necessary, the Board also considered whether any existing disclosure requirements in Australian Accounting Standards or other pronouncements required the disclosure of similar information.
11. The Board noted that paragraph 117 of AASB 101 *Presentation of Financial Statements,* which applies not only to general purpose financial statements but also directly to the special purpose financial statements of entities required to prepare financial reports in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*,[[8]](#footnote-9) requires an entity to disclose its significant accounting policies. The Board also noted that, where it applies, paragraph 6.1 of Accounting Professional and Ethical Standard APES 205 *Conformity with Accounting Standards* (October 2015) issued by the Accounting Professional and Ethical Standards Board (APESB) also requires that an entity’s special purpose financial statements clearly identify “the significant accounting policies adopted in the preparation of the special purpose financial statements”.[[9]](#footnote-10) The Board however noted that while these disclosures provide information about an entity’s accounting policies, they would not necessarily provide users with sufficient information about an entity’s compliance with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.
12. On the basis of the considerations outlined in paragraphs BC2-BC12 above, the Board decided that an amendment to Australian Accounting Standards to require entities to disclose an explicit statement as to whether or not the accounting policies applied in the financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards was urgently needed to provide greater transparency to users of publicly lodged special purpose financial statements and to improve the comparability of special purpose financial statements. The Board also acknowledged that disclosure of this information is not sufficient to address the problems of special purpose financial reporting, however it provides a practical interim means of improving the quality of information provided to users of special purpose financial statements.
13. The Board noted that, when preparing the required disclosure, entities would need to consider how their existing accounting policies compare with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. While the Board confirmed that the amendment would not require an entity to change its existing accounting policies, understanding how closely the entity’s existing accounting policies are aligned to the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards would also help entities assess the impact of any future transition from special purpose financial statements to general purpose financial statements.

Issue of Exposure Draft ED 293

1. The Board’s proposals with respect to the disclosures in special purpose financial statements finalised in this Standard were exposed for public comment in July 2019 as part of Exposure Draft ED 293 *Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards – Disclosure in Special Purpose Financial Statements of Compliance with Recognition and Measurement Requirements* (ED 293).
2. The significant issues considered by the Board in developing ED 293 are addressed in the following section.

Significant issues

Scope

1. In deciding who should be required to make the disclosures proposed in ED 293, the Board considered *The AASB’s For-Profit Entity Standard-Setting Framework* and *The AASB’s Not-for-Profit Entity Standard-Setting Framework*, and decided the proposals would be consistent with both frameworks and therefore ED 293 proposed that they should apply to for-profit and not-for-profit entities.
2. In making this decision, the Board had particular regard to the following factors:
3. the uncertainty about whether or not the accounting policies applied in the financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards described in paragraph BC6 above, coupled with the findings of AASB Research Report 12 *Financial Reporting Practices of For-Profit Entities Lodging Special Purpose Financial Statements* (August 2019)[[10]](#footnote-11) significantly adversely impacts financial statement users in both the for-profit and not-for-profit sectors;
4. financial statement users have noted during AASB outreach to date[[11]](#footnote-12) the lack of, and need to improve, comparability, consistency, transparency and enforceability in special purpose financial statements;
5. the evidence of diversity in the application of, and compliance with, the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards in special purpose financial statements noted in Research Report 11 (refer to paragraph BC6 above) and Research Report 12;[[12]](#footnote-13)
6. the significant number of charities preparing special purpose financial statements and the low levels of explicit statements of compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards therein (refer paragraph BC6 above); and
7. the requirements of Australian Auditing Standards as they relate to special purpose financial statements (refer to paragraph BC26 below).
8. When deciding which for-profit and not-for-profit entities should be required to make the disclosures proposed in ED 293, the Board considered whether the disclosures should be required by:
9. all entities preparing special purpose financial statements (including those preparing financial statements voluntarily); or
10. all entities preparing special purpose financial statements that are required by legislation or otherwise to comply with Australian Accounting Standards; or
11. only those entities preparing special purpose financial statements that are directly subject to AASB 101 and AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures*[[13]](#footnote-14), as set out in paragraph 2 of AASB 1054 and paragraph 7 of AASB 1057 *Application of Australian Accounting Standards*, (and, indirectly, any entities required through legislation to comply with AASB 101 and AASB 1054, such as entities lodging special purpose financial statements with the ACNC as they are required by legislation to comply with AASB 101 and AASB 1054 (as noted in footnote 8 to paragraph BC12 above)).
12. The Board considered that while there was merit in requiring all entities required by legislation or otherwise to comply with Australian Accounting Standards preparing special purpose financial statements to make the disclosure proposed in ED 293 (ie those entities include paragraph BC19(b)), to do so was not warranted. This is consistent with the current scope of Australian Accounting Standards and the Board’s role and expertise, which is to determine the appropriate accounting framework and accounting standards that should apply where legislation, regulation or other authority requires the preparation of financial statements that comply with Australian Accounting Standards.
13. The Board did acknowledge that if the disclosures were required only by entities subject to AASB 101 and AASB 1054, there may be a large number of entities preparing special purpose financial statements when required to comply with Australian Accounting Standards that would not be required to make the disclosures (eg entities outside the scope of the *Corporations Act* *2001* and entities not required to comply with the ACNC’s reporting requirements applying to special purpose financial statements). The Board however made the observation that many of these entities are expected to fall within the scope of APES 205, as the intention of APES 205 is to set requirements for members[[14]](#footnote-15) who are involved in the preparation, presentation, audit, review or compilation of financial statements for entities that are outside the scope of the *Corporations Act 2001*. Therefore, to possibly mitigate (albeit not eliminate) concerns about entities outside the scope of AASB 101 and AASB 1054 not being required to make the disclosures, the matter was raised with staff of the APESB as to whether the APESB might consider, following its own due process, making any consequential amendments to APES 205 consistent with the amendments to the affected Australian Accounting Standard proposed in ED 293. Subsequent to the issue of ED 293, the Board noted that the matter was considered by the APESB, and that the APESB were not proposing amendments to APES 205 (of a nature consistent with those proposed in ED 293) at that time, however they did consider it an important issue to seek stakeholder views on. Accordingly, the Explanatory Memorandum to Exposure Draft 03/19 *Proposed revisions to APESB Pronouncements* included commentary on this matter and sought specific feedback from their stakeholders. After considering this feedback, the APESB decided not to amend APES 205.
14. For the reasons outlined in paragraph BC20-BC21 above, the Board decided it was not necessary to broaden the application paragraphs of AASB 101 or AASB 1054, and therefore ED 293 proposed the amendment should apply in the manner described in paragraph BC19(c) above.
15. The Board then considered whether the disclosure requirement should be effected through AASB 101 or AASB 1054. They were identified as the only two reasonable candidates as vehicles for housing the requirements because they already have related requirements: AASB 101 includes requirements relating to the disclosure of accounting policies and compliance with Standards, and AASB 1054 includes requirements relating to compliance with Australian Accounting Standards and explicitly refers to special purpose financial statements. The Board’s preferred approach was to amend AASB 1054 because the amendment is Australian-specific, specifically relates to special purpose financial statements, and is consistent with the objective of AASB 1054 “… to set out Australian-specific disclosure requirements that are in addition to the disclosure requirements of International Financial Reporting Standards”.

Disclosures regarding the basis for the decision to prepare special purpose financial statements

1. Paragraph 9 of AASB 1054 requires an entity to disclose whether the financial statements are general purpose or special purpose. The Board decided that entities should also be required to disclose the reasons why the preparation of special purpose financial statements was considered appropriate.
2. In making this decision, the Board noted that APES 205 contains a requirement for entities to identify “the purpose for which the Special Purpose Financial Statements have been prepared”[[15]](#footnote-16) and therefore entities within the scope of APES 205 should already be including this information in special purpose financial statements, however mandating it in an Australian Accounting Standard would help ensure users are provided with useful information.
3. The Board also noted the requirements of Australian Auditing Standards and the existing responsibilities of those charged with governance and auditors with respect to the selection and application of an entity’s financial reporting framework.  In particular, the Board noted the requirements in ASA 800 *Special Considerations – Audits of Financial Reports Prepared in Accordance with Special Purpose Frameworks* which for example require that “the auditor shall obtain an understanding of the steps undertaken by management to determine that the applicable financial reporting framework is acceptable in the circumstances”[[16]](#footnote-17) and also ASA 700 *Forming an Opinion and Reporting on a Financial Report* which for example requires that “the auditor shall evaluate whether the financial report adequately refers to or describes the applicable financial reporting framework”.[[17]](#footnote-18)

Disclosures regarding compliance with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards

1. When deciding what information about compliance with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards should be disclosed, the Board considered the following alternatives in developing ED 293:

| Option | Information to be disclosed |
| --- | --- |
| Option 1 | Contextual information about the entity, being where the entity has subsidiaries, investments in associates or investments in joint ventures, and whether or not they have been consolidated or equity accounted in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in Australian Accounting Standards.  If the entity has not consolidated its subsidiaries or equity accounted its investments in associates or joint ventures in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in Australian Accounting Standards, the entity shall disclose that fact and the reasons why. If the entity is a not-for-profit entity, and it has not determined whether or not its interests in other entities give rise to interests in subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures, the entity shall instead disclose that fact. |
| Option 2 | An explicit statement as to whether or not the financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards and, if not, an indication of where they do not comply. |
| Option 3 | Merely a binary statement regarding compliance or non-compliance with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards, for example either that “the entity has complied with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards” or “the entity has not complied with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards”. |
| Option 4 | Merely a statement of compliance with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards that is, no statement would be required if an entity did not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. |

1. The Board decided that Options 1 and 2 together were most appropriate, as they best inform financial statement users about the special purpose financial statements and best address the issues identified in paragraphs BC2-BC12 above.
2. In considering the application of Australian Accounting Standards to special purpose financial statements, the Board noted that section 45A of the *Corporations Act 2001* requires the assessment of thresholds for small and large proprietary companies to be determined on a consolidated basis (ie the parent and the entities it controls (subsidiaries)) in accordance with the accounting standards even if the standards do not otherwise apply to some or all of the companies concerned. For the purposes of this section, the question of whether a proprietary company controls another entity is to be decided in accordance with the requirements of Australian Accounting Standards (ie AASB 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements*) even if the standards do not otherwise apply to the company.
3. The Board considered whether an explicit statement that an entity does not have subsidiaries, or investments in associates or joint ventures was required. The Board noted that entities preparing either Tier 1 or Tier 2 general purpose financial statements[[18]](#footnote-19) are not required to make these statements and accordingly an explicit statement in these circumstances should not be required.
4. The Board decided that in situations where an entity’s financial statements do not consolidate some or all of its subsidiaries, information about the consolidated financial statements of the entity’s parent is likely to be useful to enable financial statement users to at least be able to know if and where they can access some consolidated information, even if it is incorporated into a wider group. While this requirement arguably improves transparency in financial reporting, the Board decided not to mandatorily require disclosure of this information as such information is currently not required to be provided by entities preparing Tier 2 general purpose financial statements. The Board acknowledged that entities preparing Tier 2 general purpose financial statements would already be required to prepare consolidated financial statements and therefore such a disclosure would not be necessary as when preparing general purpose financial statements all subsidiaries must be consolidated (unless the parent entity applies the exemption in AASB 10). Ultimately this is one of the notable differences between special purpose financial statements and general purpose financial statements, as in contrast, where an entity is preparing special purpose financial statements, users cannot be sure whether an entity did not consolidate its subsidiaries due to the exemption in AASB 10 or whether it was because it was determined that the group was not a reporting entity.
5. The Board also considered whether to require these entities to identify those subsidiaries that have not been consolidated. Whilst the Board acknowledged that this information might be useful to users of the financial statements, the Board noted that for some entities, particularly those in the not-for-profit private sector, this disclosure might be unduly burdensome, such as where entities are not required to determine whether they have subsidiaries in accordance with AASB 10 to assess their financial reporting requirements. Thus, on balance, the Board decided that ED 293 would not require entities to disclose the identity of subsidiaries that have not been consolidated.
6. The Board noted the general requirement in paragraph 117 of AASB 101 to disclose accounting policies provides financial statement users with an explanation of the basis upon which the financial statements have been prepared, but does not provide information regarding how those accounting policies compare with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. Accordingly, the transparency of special purpose financial reporting is compromised. The Board therefore decided that it was necessary for an entity to explicitly disclose whether or not it complied with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards and to supplement that disclosure with an indication of where they do not comply.
7. In relation to the requirement to provide an indication of where non-compliance exists (for example, where the entity has not provided for employee entitlements in a manner consistent with the requirements set out in AASB 119 *Employee Benefits*), the Board decided to express a broad principle (ie an indication of where the non-compliance exists) rather than take a more prescriptive approach (eg a description of the extent of non-compliance). This was because, in the Board’s view, the explanation of that disclosure requirement in paragraphs IG6-IG8 of the *Implementation guidance and illustrative examples* (as proposed in ED 293) and the implementation guidance and illustrative examples themselves attached to AASB 1054 as non-mandatory material (see paragraph BC36 below) provide sufficient guidance for preparers to understand the nature of the information that is to be disclosed. As illustrated in the *Implementation guidance and illustrative examples* (as proposed in ED 293),the approach taken by the Board also leaves discretion for entities to determine how best to make the disclosure having regard to their particular circumstances and the needs of their users.
8. The Board did however confirm, that in disclosing the required information, the Board did not expect entities to provide quantitative information or reconciliations where their accounting policies do not comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.
9. The Board noted the view of some that, if the differences between an entity’s accounting policies and the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards are extensive, the preparation of the required disclosure could be onerous. To help address this concern, as referred to in paragraph BC34 above, the Board prepared a number of illustrative examples and flowcharts. The *Implementation guidance and illustrative examples* (as proposed in ED 293) is designed to provide examples of how the required information might be disclosed having regard to the existing variation and diversity to compliance with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards in special purpose financial statements currently seen in practice.
10. The Board further noted the view that, depending on the current level of expertise, some entities might find it burdensome to determine whether their accounting policies comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. The Board also made the observation that understanding whether or not the entity has complied with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards is a part of good governance and therefore it is reasonable to expect the necessary level of expertise is available, and any costs of acquiring that expertise would be reasonably expected to be outweighed by the benefits. Furthermore, the Board confirmed that the amendment would not require an entity to change its existing accounting policies and therefore is not onerous.
11. While Options 3 and 4 in the table in paragraph BC27 above were not without their advantages, the Board decided they were not the most appropriate alternatives for a number of reasons including:
12. a binary disclosure stating only ‘non-compliance’ as suggested in Option 3 would not be useful as users would not be able to discern an indication of the extent of recognition and measurement compliance or non-compliance; and
13. Option 4 was not appropriate as, if an entity did not make the disclosure, users would also not be able discern the reason for non-compliance, that is, whether it was a recognition and measurement non-compliance or the omission of a disclosure requirement for example.

Accordingly, any costs that would be saved by adopting Options 3 or 4 relative to Option 2, including that they would result in less voluminous disclosure, would be clearly outweighed by the benefits to users of Option 2.

Other issues

1. Both *The AASB’s For-Profit Entity Standard-Setting Framework* and *The AASB’s Not-for-Profit Entity Standard-Setting Framework* state that the Board does not currently set standards for special purpose financial statements, as such financial statements should only be prepared where users can tailor them to their own information needs, and therefore do not need a standard-setter or regulator to require the information on their behalf. Accordingly, the Board noted the view that those responsible for the preparation of special purpose financial statements should determine the extent to which they conform with Australian Accounting Standards and therefore it was not necessary for the Board to specify the disclosures proposed in ED 293.
2. Notwithstanding this, “as part of moving legacy regulations out of legislation and into Australian Accounting Standards …”,[[19]](#footnote-20) and as noted in paragraph BC19(c) above, Australian Accounting Standards AASB 101, AASB 107, AASB 108, AASB 1048 and AASB 1054 apply to special purpose financial statements. The Board considered that this, especially the requirement in paragraph 9 of AASB 1054,[[20]](#footnote-21) together with the needs of users noted in paragraph BC18 above, provided a sufficient basis for requiring the disclosures in special purpose financial statements proposed in ED 293. The Board was particularly concerned that a significant number of special purpose financial statements do not provide adequate disclosures to enable a user to determine whether they do need additional information to meet their needs.

Finalisation of ED 293 proposals

1. Following the consultation period, and after considering constituent comments received, the Board decided to proceed with issuing this Standard, however in doing so the Board made a number of decisions regarding the final proposals.

Feedback from respondents on ED 293

1. The Board received 14 formal comment letters on ED 293, and undertook targeted outreach with key stakeholders including professional bodies and regulators.
2. The key feedback received on ED 293 indicated that overall the majority of respondents agreed that the proposals set out in ED 293 would increase the transparency and comparability of special purpose financial statements, however a number of respondents had concerns about the costs that may be incurred by entities in making the disclosures proposed in ED 293 exceeding the benefits of the resulting information. Respondents were particularly concerned about the costs of the ED 293 proposals exceeding any benefits for for-profit private sector entities given the ED 293 proposals were intended to be only a short-term measure for these entities. This is because the broader project proposing to remove the ability for certain for-profit private sector entities to prepare special purpose financial statements when they are required to comply with Australian Accounting Standards is expected to be completed by 30 June 2020.
3. The Board considered this feedback and decided that in order to better balance any additional costs with any benefits to financial statement users, it was necessary to limit the scope of this Standard to apply only to not-for-profit private sector entities. This is because the broader project to remove the ability for certain not-for-profit entities to prepare special purpose financial statements when required to comply with Australian Accounting Standards would take some time. The Board also decided to amend the required disclosures related to compliance with Australian Accounting Standards to reduce any costs that may be incurred in complying with the new disclosures. The significant matters considered by the Board in making these decisions are addressed below.

Scope

1. The Board decided that the requirements of this Standard should apply only to not-for-profit private sector entities required by legislation or otherwise to comply with AASB 1054, such as medium and large charities with revenue greater than $250,000, registered with the ACNC and required to comply with the ACNC’s reporting requirements relating to special purpose financial statements and companies limited by guarantee lodging financial reports with ASIC. The Board noted the ACNC expressed support for increased transparency of financial reporting in the charities sector with the additional disclosure requirements being viewed as a positive step towards greater transparency, accountability and good governance.
2. As noted in paragraph BC44 above, the disclosure requirements were amended (refer paragraphs BC48-BC57 below) to not require not-for-profit private sector entities to undertake more effort than they already have in regards to assessing compliance or otherwise with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards, as they could state that they have not made an assessment of compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (refer paragraph BC49) if they wish to. The Board acknowledged that there is less clarity regarding compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards in the special purpose financial statements of charities and considered that the new disclosures provide appropriate information for users without these entities incurring undue costs. The Board also confirmed the new disclosures should apply to not-for-profit private sector entities for annual reporting periods ending on or after 30 June 2020.
3. When deciding to limit the application of this Standard to not-for-profit private sector entities only, the Board noted feedback from respondents to ED 293 (refer paragraph BC43 above) that if the proposals in ED 297 *Removal of Special Purpose Financial Statements for Certain For-Profit Private Sector Entities* to remove the ability for certain for-profit private sector entities to prepare special purpose financial statements are finalised as proposed, so that they are effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 July 2020, the requirements of this Standard would only be relevant for a short period of time for these for-profit private sector entities. The Board therefore considered that the costs to prepare the disclosures in this Standard for these for-profit private sector entities would arguably outweigh the benefits. If however the proposals in ED 297 are not finalised as proposed, the Board will reconsider the application of the requirements in this Standard for for-profit private sector entities.

Disclosure requirements

1. In order to simplify the new disclosures and minimise any possible burden associated with preparing the new disclosures, the Board decided to amend the disclosure requirements to adopt a two-step approach to assessing and disclosing compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards and also clarified a number of other aspects of the disclosure requirements.
2. The Board decided that not-for-profit private sector entities required to apply this Standard should assess, for each material accounting policy applied and disclosed in the special purpose financial statements, whether the policy does not comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*). If a material accounting policy does not comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128), that fact shall be disclosed with an indication of how it does not comply. Alternatively, if a not-for-profit private sector entity has not made this assessment, it should disclose that fact.
3. After making the disclosures noted in paragraph BC49, the not-for-profit private sector entity will then disclose, whether the financial statements overall:
4. comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) - that is there are no material accounting policies disclosed in the special purpose financial statements that would not comply and have not been assessed in respect of the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128);
5. do not comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) - that is there are one or more instances of material accounting policies disclosed in the special purpose financial statements that do not comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128); or
6. compliance with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) has not been assessed - that is there are one or more instances where the not-for-profit private sector entity has not assessed whether or not the material accounting policies disclosed in the special purpose financial statements comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128).
7. The Board decided to include an option for a not-for-profit private sector entity to disclose that they have not assessed whether or not the accounting policies disclosed in the special purpose financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128), because allowing an entity to make such a disclosure would require minimal additional effort (as entities would not be required to complete additional assessment of compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards but merely make the disclosures based on their existing understanding of the entity’s accounting policies). This disclosure, however, would highlight potential instances of non-compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards to users of the special purpose financial statements, as well as potential governance issues, and would also allow users of the special purpose financial statements to seek additional information if required.
8. The Board confirmed that it is their expectation that the new disclosures are intended to identify instances of non-compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards that are material to the special purpose financial statements. The Board considered whether an entity that has disclosed non-compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (except for requirements set out in AASB 10 or AASB 128) for an accounting policy that is not material to the entity, could still claim that its financial statements overall complied with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. The Board confirmed if there is one instance of a material accounting policy applied and disclosed in the special purpose financial statements not complying with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards or not being assessed, the entity cannot claim that its financial statements overall comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.
9. The Board acknowledged the diversity in views regarding whether or not consolidation and the equity method of accounting are recognition and measurement requirements, presentation and disclosure requirements, neither or both, and the effect this diversity in views may have on the ability of an entity to determine whether or not they have complied with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.
10. The Board considered whether the recent amendment to paragraph 9 of AASB 1053 made via AASB 2019-1 *Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards – References to the Conceptual Framework* clarified that consolidation and the equity method of accounting are recognition and measurement requirements, however noted that the intention of this amendment was to provide certainty that an entity not consolidating or equity accounting must apply the transitional provisions in AASB 1 or AASB 108, and the Board had determined to not make a conclusive decision on it.
11. For the avoidance of doubt the Board decided to make it clear that for the purposes of the disclosures in paragraphs 9A(c) and 9A(d) of this Standard, recognition and measurement requirements exclude consolidation and the equity method of accounting as the application of consolidation and the equity method of accounting are the subject of separate disclosure requirements in this Standard.
12. The Board also reconsidered the proposal in ED 293 to relieve a not-for-profit entity from the requirement to determine whether or not its interests in other entities give rise to interests in subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures. The Board acknowledged that there may be some instances where a not-for-profit private sector entity may be required by legislation to make this determination to assess their financial reporting requirements, and therefore decided that this relief should only be available where there is no legislative requirement for a not-for-profit entity to make this determination. For example, and as noted in paragraph BC29, section 45A of the *Corporations Act 2001* requires the assessment of thresholds for small and large proprietary companies to be determined on a consolidated basis (ie the parent and the entities it controls (subsidiaries)) in accordance with the accounting standards even if the standards do not otherwise apply to some or all of the companies concerned. While it is not common, it is possible for a not-for-profit entity to be structured using a proprietary company structure and the entity would therefore be subject to section 45A of the *Corporations Act 2001*.
13. The *Implementation guidance and illustrative examples for not-for-profit private sector entities* was updated to reflect these decisions of the Board.

Due process

1. In responding to the specific feedback from respondents to ED 293 regarding the costs of the proposed disclosures exceeding any benefits and the short term nature of the proposals, particularly for for-profit private sector entities, the Board considered that as the disclosures required by this Standard apply only to not-for-profit private sector entities and are less burdensome than those proposed in ED 293 (while still providing users with useful information regarding whether or not an entity has complied with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards), there was no need to undertake further due process and re-expose the requirements of this Standard.
2. The Board also decided that notwithstanding its decision to limit the scope of the requirements in this Standard to not-for-profit private sector entities, issuing a fatal-flaw review version of this Standard for public comment was not required as the Board did not make any other major changes to the proposals in ED 293.
3. The Board also informed other regulators of the outcome of ED 293, to help them identify whether there are any regulatory consequences of the proposed disclosure requirements.

## Effective date

1. The Board confirmed that the narrow scope amendment in this Standard is an interim measure, until the broader project proposing to remove the ability for certain entities to prepare special purpose financial statements is completed (which would take some time for not-for-profit entities), and confirmed, as outlined in this Basis for Conclusions, that the amendment is urgently needed to provide more transparency to the users of publicly lodged special purpose financial statements of not-for-profit private sector entities and to increase the comparability of special purpose financial statements with other special purpose financial statements and general purpose financial statements.
2. As noted in paragraph BC37 above, the amendments do not require entities to change their existing accounting policies or perform additional assessment of compliance with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards, and therefore the information required to be disclosed is based on an entity’s existing financial reporting policies and practices. Accordingly, it is not necessary to provide an extended operative date.
3. Based on the above, the Board decided this Standard should be effective for annual periods ending on or after 30 June 2020, with early voluntary disclosure allowed.

Basis for Conclusions on AASB 2019-5

This Basis for Conclusions accompanies, but is not part of, AASB 1054. The Basis for Conclusions was originally published with AASB 2019-5 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards – Disclosure of the Effect of New IFRS Standards Not Yet Issued in Australia.

Introduction

1. This Basis for Conclusions summarises the Australian Accounting Standards Board’s considerations in reaching the conclusions in this Standard. It sets out the reasons why the Board developed the Standard, the approach taken to developing the Standard and the key decisions made. In making decisions, individual Board members gave greater weight to some factors than to others.

Reasons for issuing this Standard

1. In line with the Board’s Key Performance Indicators, when an IFRS Standard is issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB), the Board aims to issue an equivalent Australian Accounting Standard within two months of the release of the IFRS Standard. The Board’s intention is that for-profit publicly accountable entities that comply with Australian Accounting Standards should be able to assert compliance with IFRS Standards.
2. The Board noted that, without these amendments, this would not be possible in a situation where an entity’s reporting date falls between the date of the IASB issuing an IFRS Standard and the AASB issuing the corresponding Australian Accounting Standard, as the AASB 108 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors* disclosure requirements would not apply in relation to that IFRS Standard. Under these circumstances, an entity would not be able to assert compliance with IFRS Standards unless it elected to make the disclosures set out in paragraphs 30 and 31 of AASB 108 in relation to that IFRS Standard.
3. The Board decided to add an additional disclosure requirement to AASB 1054 *Australian Additional Disclosures* requiring an entity that intends to comply with IFRS Standards to disclose the information in paragraphs 30 and 31 of AASB 108 on the potential effect on the entity’s financial statements of an IFRS Standard that has not yet been issued by the Board. This disclosure requirement will be particularly relevant to for-profit publicly accountable entities seeking IFRS compliance. Not-for-profit entities need not provide the disclosures if they are not able to or are not seeking to comply with IFRS Standards.
4. The disclosures set out in paragraphs 30 and 31 are not required of Tier 2 entities under Australian Accounting Standards – Reduced Disclosure Requirements. Similarly, these disclosures are not proposed to be required of Tier 2 entities in Exposure Draft ED 295 *General Purpose Financial Statements* – *Simplified Disclosures for For-Profit and Not-for-Profit Tier 2 Entities.* Therefore, the Board decided it would be appropriate not to require Tier 2 entities to provide the disclosures in relation to new IFRS Standards not yet issued in Australia. Tier 2 entities preparing general purpose financial statements under the Reduced Disclosure Requirements will not be in compliance with IFRS Standards, and so such entities could not intend to comply with IFRS Standards. Although the disclosure requirement therefore would not apply to Tier 2 entities, the Board decided to make explicit the non-application to Tier 2 entities.
5. The Board also noted that the New Zealand equivalent of AASB 1054, Financial Reporting Standard FRS 44 *New Zealand Additional Disclosures*, has been amended similarly in relation to IFRS Standards that have not yet been issued in New Zealand. *The* *AASB’s For-Profit Entity Standard-Setting Framework* requires that, wherever possible, differences between accounting standards issued in Australia and New Zealand should be minimised to reduce costs for entities operating trans-Tasman.

Issue of Fatal-Flaw Review version

1. In October 2019, the Board issued a Fatal-Flaw Review version of the amendment for public comment with a two-week comment period. The Board decided to provide only a short comment period as it considered the matter was straightforward and not controversial. The Board received one submission on the Fatal-Flaw Review version. The Board considered the feedback received and decided that the proposed amending Standard did not require amendment and that further due process was not needed. Accordingly, the Board finalised the amending Standard to add the disclosure requirement to AASB 1054.

1. “Reporting entity means an entity in respect of which it is reasonable to expect the existence of users who rely on the entity’s general purpose financial statements for information that will be useful to them for making and evaluating decisions about the allocation of resources. A reporting entity can be a single entity or a group comprising a parent and all of its subsidiaries.” AASB 1053, Appendix A. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. A “ ‘general purpose financial report’ means a financial report intended to meet the information needs common to users who are unable to command the preparation of reports tailored so as to satisfy, specifically, all of their information needs”. SAC 1, paragraph 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. For those entities that are required to prepare and lodge financial statements with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC) by Part 2M.3 of the *Corporations Act 2001*, and who are preparing special purpose financial statements, paragraph 2 of ASIC Regulatory Guide 85 *Reporting requirements for non-reporting entities* states “… ASIC believes that non-reporting entities, which are required to prepare financial reports in accordance with Chapter 2M of the Corporations Act 2001 (Act), should comply with the recognition and measurement requirements of accounting standards”. For those entities that are required to prepare and lodge financial statements with the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission (ACNC), section 60.10(3) of ACNC Regulations requires financial statements and notes give a ‘true and fair view’, and the determination is required by the charity as well as the auditors in their audit report. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. Research Report 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
5. Appendix 2, Research Report 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
6. Financial statements lodged with the ACNC are available from the ACNC’s website for no cost, therefore it is reasonable to expect that financial statements are being accessed by public users. Research Report 11 noted that of the approximately 16,000 charities lodging financial statements with the ACNC in 2016, approximately one third declared that they were preparing special purpose financial statements. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
7. This project proposes to remove ability for certain entities to prepare special purpose financial statements when they are required to comply with Australian Accounting Standards via a phased approach, firstly in relation to for-profit entities and, in due course, in relation to not-for-profit entities. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
8. And indirectly through other legislation that imposes the application of AASB 101 in the preparation of special purpose financial statements. For example, the *Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012*, through section 60.30 of the *Australian Charities and Not‑for‑profits Commission Regulation 2013*, requires charities lodging special purpose financial statements with the ACNC to comply with AASB 101, despite the fact that the application paragraph of that Standard does not directly encompass them. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
9. Paragraph 6.1(c) of APES 205. [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
10. Research Report 12 examined the financial reporting practices of for-profit entities, including large proprietary companies, small foreign-controlled proprietary companies, for-profit unlisted public companies and other small proprietary companies, lodging financial statements with ASIC. Research Report 12 noted that when performing their initial assessment as to whether or not the accounting policies applied in the special purpose financial statements complied with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards, it was initially unclear to the researchers whether or not 34% of the entities in question complied with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
11. Such outreach included responses received on ITC 39, user surveys, participation of stakeholders at ITC 39 roundtable events and targeted outreach with not-for-profit private sector stakeholders. [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
12. Research Report 12 estimated that of those for-profit non-disclosing entities preparing and lodging special purpose financial statements 66% explicitly stated that they followed the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards, 10% were assessed to have complied with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards based on a qualitative review of the accounting policies, despite the absence of an explicit statement to that effect, 10% did not comply with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards (of which only 0.5% clearly stated so), and the extent of compliance (or otherwise) with the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards of the remaining 14% was unclear. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
13. And AASB 107 *Statement of Cash Flows*, AASB 108 and AASB 1048 *Interpretation of Standards*, although they were not considered appropriate candidates to give effect to the amendments proposed in ED 293, as noted in paragraph BC23 below. [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
14. APES 205 defines a member as “a member of a professional body that has adopted this Standard as applicable to their membership as defined by that professional body”. APES 205 is therefore applicable, to and mandatory for, accounting professionals who are members of CPA Australia, Chartered Accountants Australia and New Zealand or the Institute of Public Accountants. This includes accountants working in accounting firms (of all sizes), the corporate sector and in government. Therefore, although its reach is limited, it is broader than that of AASB 1054. [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
15. Paragraph 6.1(c) of APES 205. [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
16. Paragraph 8 of ASA 800. [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
17. Paragraph 15 of ASA 700. [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
18. “Australian Accounting Standards consist of two Tiers of reporting requirements for preparing general purpose financial statements:

    (a) Tier 1: Australian Accounting Standards; and

    (b) Tier 2: Australian Accounting Standards – Reduced Disclosure Requirements.” Paragraph 7 of AASB 1053. [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
19. Paragraph 14 of both *The AASB’s For-Profit Entity Standard-Setting Framework* and *The AASB’s Not-for-Profit Entity Standard-Setting Framework*. [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
20. Paragraph 9 of AASB 1054 requires an entity to disclose whether the financial statements are general purpose financial statements or special purpose financial statements. [↑](#footnote-ref-21)